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DIAA Board of Directors’ Meeting Minutes
December 11, 2008 – 9:00 a.m.
Collette Building
I.
Opening


A.
Call to Order

The meeting was called to order at 9:00 a.m. by DIAA Chairperson Gerald Kobasa. 

B.
Roll Call

The following DIAA Board members were present: Gerald Kobasa, Michael Wagner, Gerald Allen, Edna Cale, Debbie Corrado, Joan Samonisky, Catherine Marvel, Dr. Dianne Sole, Teresa Taylor, Robert Reed, Dr. Jeffrey Hawtof, Woody Long, Dr. Garrett Lyons, Ron Eby, Eugene Montano, Dr. Michael Owens, Dr. George Stone, and Randall O’Neal.  Kevin Charles, Executive Director; and Paula Fontello, Deputy Attorney General were also in attendance. Michael Modica was unable to attend.  

C.
Approval of Agenda

Mr. Kobasa stated that Item III. C. was being taken off the agenda. Ms. Fontello clarified that that this was a waiver request from last months meeting that was tabled at the request of the parents to be postponed until this months meeting. Ms. Fontello confirmed for the record that Mr. Charles was contacted by the Student and parents and stated that the Student did not wish to go forward with this waiver request and the matter was being withdrawn. Ms. Samonisky made a motion to approve the agenda. The motion was seconded by Mr. Oliver and carried unanimously.

D.  Approval of Minutes of November 13, 2008 Board of Directors’ Meeting 
Ms. Cale made a motion to approve the minutes of the November 13, 2008 Board of Directors meeting. The motion was seconded by Mr. O’Neal and carried unanimously.

E.
DIAA Financial Report

Mr. Charles reviewed the income for the period of November 5, 2008 through December 4, 2008 and stated that the income is mostly from tournament revenue, a grant from the Delaware Lung Association, interest, and some wrestling body fat appeals testing.  Mr. Charles then reviewed the expenses and stated that most of the expenses included tournament expenses, publications, printing of the DIAA Handbook, membership to the National Wrestling Coaches Association, officials dues to the National Federation, and salary plus other employee costs. Mr. Charles explained that at this time DIAA is in the red but that that is standard for this time of the year because the tournament revenue is just starting to come in. Dr. Sole made a motion to approve the financial report. The motion was seconded by Ms. Samonisky and carried unanimously.
II.
Public Comment


None.
III.
Action Items

A.
Approval of Tournament Sanctions


Mr. Charles explained that there were a total of 27 requests for sanction and that all events had been reviewed and were in compliance with DIAA regulation.  Mr. Charles stated that he did not receive a sanction request from the Bay Ball Classic and he has been advised that they will not be seeking DIAA approval for this year. Mr. Charles commented that Mr. Coverdale visited his office yesterday and that Mr. Coverdale stated that he still has backers to pay the bills that are owed and they plan on seeking sanctioning for next year. Dr. Lyons made a motion to approve the sanction events. The motion was seconded by Ms. Marvel and carried unanimously.

B.
Request for Waiver of DIAA Reg. 1009.2.1 and 2.4 by Delmar for J.W.


Andrea Bailey; mother of student, Student, Shawn Larrimore; assistant principal, Chad Jones; physical education teacher, David Hearn; athletic director of Delmar, and Cathy Townsend; principal of Delmar  were in attendance to present this request. Prior to the beginning of the hearing, Dr. Stone stated that he was recusing himself from the Board for this matter.  Student opted for a closed hearing.  Mr. Wagner made a motion to go into executive session as an exception under the FOIA to protect confidentiality of pupil files. The motion was seconded by Mr. Long and carried unanimously. 


Ms. Fontello, Deputy Attorney General, explained that DIAA is a 20 member Board with 19 voting members and that the Student will need the affirmative votes of a majority of the voting members present in order to pass the waiver request. Ms. Fontello informed the student that there were 18 voting Board members present but with Dr. Stone recusing himself only 17 voting members would vote on the waiver request. Ms. Fontello also informed the student that the burden was on the Student, family, and school to prove that this waiver request should be granted.  Ms. Fontello then reviewed the materials in the packet. All individuals giving testimony were sworn in. While in executive session, the hearing proceeded and testimony was taken.


Mr. Montano made a motion to come out of executive session. The motion was seconded by Mr. Reed and carried unanimously. Mr. Allen made a motion to grant the waiver for this school year and waive the 180 day rule based on the hardships presented by the Student and to deny the waiver request for next year in that the circumstances do not permit a waiver of the age eligibility rule for basketball. The motion was seconded by Mr. O’Neal. Dr. Hawtof asked for clarification on the motion regarding the hardship. Mr. Wagner stated that he would have liked to see more information on some of the items discussed. The motion carried by a vote of 17 Yes (Kobasa, Wagner, Allen, Montano, Cale, Corrado, Samonisky, Marvel, Oliver, Sole, Lyons, Taylor, Reed, Hawtof, Long, O’Neal, and Eby) and 1 – abstention ( Stone). Ms. Townsend asked for clarification of the motion regarding whether or not the student can play all sports this year. Mr. Kobasa commented that the Board extended the waiver to all sports and clarified that the student would be able to participate in all sports for the remainder of this year. It was further explained that Student would not be eligible next year due to his age and his status as a 5th year high school student.


The Board recessed from 10:10 a.m. and reconvened at 10:20 a.m.

IV.
Executive Director Report
A. Follow-up on HAC Unit Count Issue

Mr. Charles stated that this item was discussed at the November meeting and wanted to follow up on this. Mr. Charles stated that the athletic directors met and voted to require ILC students to be included in the enrollment count which moved Polytech High School to the south and Milford to the north. Mr. Charles stated that previously the count had split the HAC between Polytech and Milford where Milford went to the south and Polytech went to the north. Mr. Charles explained that the Superintendent of the Milford School District called a special meeting of the HAC Superintendents to  caucus on the athletic directors decision. Mr. Charles stated that ultimately that the Superintendents voted to support the decision of the Henlopen Conference athletic directors which keeps Polytech High School in the south and Milford High School in the north. Mr. Charles stated that this is also a statement on making ILC students a part of the unit count for purposes of classification of the Henlopen Conference. Dr. Sole stated that the motion was to accept the decision of the Henlopen Conference athletic directors using the regulation 2009 Section 2 which states that ILC students are eligible. Dr. Sole explained that this means is that if a District has an Intensive Learning Center the students would be included in the enrollment count. Dr. Stone recommended that this issue be looked at state-wide. Mr. Charles commented that it seems as though all schools and districts are counting enrollment differently and he stated that ILC students are eligible. Dr. Owens commented that the Secretary of Education was asked to make an opinion on the dispute between Polytech and Milford and Dr. Owens stated that the Secretary of Education declined to intervene and felt that this needed to be decided by the Henlopen Conference. It was also discussed that the DOE can provide a report that would help to identify and clarify the appropriate counts.
B. Fall Tournament Update
Mr. Charles stated that he was still receiving financial reports in from the host schools but observed that the over all attendance was a few thousand short of last year but stated that the finals were well attended.  Mr. Charles commented that it was an unusual year for weather. Mr. Charles also stated that there were four teams from one conference for the first time in the football finals in both divisions. Mr. Charles stated that we may have to find help to help park cars for the football finals given the configuration of the Delaware State University parking lots. Mr. Charles also stated that he would like to continue the trend for the higher seed to be host school so that only one school will have to travel reducing costs to member schools. Mr. Charles commented that White Clay Creek State Park was a very good site for cross country and that Mr. Neubauer did a good job managing. Mr. Charles stated that we may have to change the dates for field hockey finals in the future due to having to compete with the NCAA Division III Tournament because we loss use of some of the officials who were assigned to the NCAA games. Mr. Charles commended the committees, chairs, players and spectators for all fall sports. 

C.
Fall Tournament Programs


Mr. Charles explained that he is doing some analysis on the printing of our programs. Mr. Charles commented that the cost of printing programs continues to rise and the capability of DIAA to get ads to support the program is very difficult because we do not have the time to market the programs. Mr. Charles stated that we have tried to print the programs in house but is very hard on the equipment. Mr. Charles stated that the programs do serve as a history of the tournament and are a nice keepsake and feels that we should try to keep them. Mr. Charles suggested maybe contracting someone to take over production of the programs and possibly track down ad revenue and allow them to retain a percentage of that revenue with DIAA continuing to pay for the cost of the printing. Mr. Charles commented that he is open for suggestions.

D.
Fall Sportsmanship Report


Mr. Neubauer reviewed the overall sportsmanship summary for all sports. Mr. Neubauer stated that the report was very positive. Mr. Neubauer also reviewed the soccer penalties with the Board. 

E.
Miscellaneous



Mr. Charles commented on an article that was in the Dover Post on DIAA donating athletic equipment to the Kays Kamp.


Mr. Charles explained to the Board the impact the fiscal downturn has had on DIAA and travel. Mr. Charles stated that we may not be able to send our Rules Interpreters out for the Rules Interpreters meetings. Dr. Owens stated that all travel is being reviewed and he is going to review the rules interpreters travel with the Department of Education. 



Dr. Lyons asked if there has been any discussion on the use of eyewear in the sport of field hockey. Mr. Charles commented that there has been some discussion at the National Federation level and this has been evaluated for a number of years. Mr. Charles stated that the resistance with this actually comes from the field hockey community. Mr. Charles commented that it is due primarily because the eyewear is approved for lacrosse and the sight lines are different. Mr. Charles stated that to his knowledge there is not a face guard approved for field hockey at this time. Mr. Neubauer stated that there are protective face shields and goggles approved for field hockey but they are not specifically designed for that. 


Dr. Lyons asked when all-star games are sanctioned by the state how it is treated when a player doesn’t show up for the all-star game. Dr. Lyons asked if there should be some kind of rule that you have to give certain notification prior to the game if you can not play. Mr. Charles commented that this would take DIAA into higher level of control over all-star games. Mr. Charles stated beyond sanctioning the events to make sure that the athletes are not being advantage of financially we do not have any rules with regards to selection or playing time. Ms. Samonisky stated that the coaches association might have some say in the all-star games. 
V.
Public Comment
None.
VI.
Adjournment

Mr. Allen made a motion to adjourn at 11:10 p.m. The motion was seconded by Ms. Samonisky and carried unanimously.








Tina Hurley  
